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‘We care, we share and we learn.’  
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September 2020
Dear Primary 1 parent,

Welcome to St. Patrick’s Primary School.

This booklet is intended to provide you with some practical information which you may require for your child starting school in September.

As you will be acutely aware, our return to school for the new school year and the beginning of their primary school journey for your child will be a very different experience to any other year.
Primarily, our key aim will be to welcome these young children back into a school setting where they will begin to feel safe, where they will be together again with ‘old’ friends, where they will make new ones and, where they will recommence their learning journey.

This booklet includes some suggested activities which you might undertake with your child over the summer period in helping develop essential skills and promote enjoyable learning experiences.
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PRIMARY ONE





September 2020
P1 Induction and Settling In Days: 
Your child’s first day in school will be as part of a small group of children, who will be invited in on a specific day on the week beginning Monday 24th August. These details are specified in the letter you should have received yesterday or today.
This small group session affords your child and our staff, time, to begin to get to know each other and to introduce your child to life in St Patrick’s Primary School. 
Following your child’s induction, your child’s first day of school will be Tuesday 1st September, where they will attend from 9.00am – 12noon. This will be the case for the remainder of that week.

From Monday 7th – Friday 18th, your child will attend from 9.00am – 12.30pm. On these 2 weeks, they will be able at avail of school dinners. 

The first full school day for P1s will be Monday 21st September where they will attend from 9.00am- 2.00pm.

(Please note that these are the attendance arrangements in place for a full return to school for ALL pupils. At present, all schools are following the latest DE guidance and this could change as the Covid-19 medical situation changes. Parents will be updated(through our School APP) if there are any changes.
[image: image25.jpg]ListEning
Learning





 THE NORMAL SCHOOL DAY:
Class begins at: 

9.00 a.m.

Break:


10.30 – 10.45 a.m.

Lunch:



11.55 – 12.40 p.m.

Class ends at: 

2.00 p.m.

TAKING YOUR CHILD TO SCHOOL:
We encourage parents/guardians of our new Primary 1 children to take their child directly into the top infant playground between 8.45 – 9.00am, where they can remain with them until their respective teacher arrives to welcome the children for this initial settling in period.  From experience, we discourage parents from waiting after 9.00am when their child is taken into their class. 
In September, parents will NOT BE permitted to enter the P1 classrooms due to new DE directives in place. 

School supervision is in place in the playground from 8.45am each day.

COLLECTION:
Children in P1 – P3 must be collected by a nominated adult known to school and recorded on one of our Data Collection Forms (included with Induction letter). From the earliest opportunity, this person must be identified to the class teacher.

The teacher must be informed if the child is going by taxi, school must be provided with the name of the taxi company and preferably, the name of the driver.  The driver must come to the door of the classroom.
Parents collecting children at the end of school should arrive punctually. This is especially important at 2.00 p.m. as infant teachers have to move out of their rooms to take other classes at 2.15 p.m.
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St. Patrick’s operates a Healthy Eating Policy.   
Children may bring in a piece of fruit to eat for Snack-Time.

We would ask that fruit be peeled, chopped and placed in a 
plastic container with the child’s name on it.
The classrooms all have access to drinking water, so children do not have to bring in a water bottle for break time.
On fine days, children play outside at break time but remain indoors in inclement weather.

At all times the children are supervised by a teacher/classroom assistant.

LUNCH-DINNER:
At lunchtime, children can bring a packed lunch or avail of a hot meal through our School Meals Service.  The cost of dinners, as last notified to us by the Education Authority, from 1st September 2020, will be £2.60/day or £13 / week.
Dinner money is only collected on a Monday morning (or in some cases, the first school day of the week) and must be paid in advance. 
Your child will be need to put their dinner money in a labelled envelope or labelled plastic wallet. It would be helpful if your child has the correct amount.
If paying by cheque for dinners, cheques should be made payable to: Education Authority: Southern Region
If your child is entitled to free meals, parents need to apply directly to the Education Authority. (Forms are available online at: https://www.eani.org.uk/financial-help/free-school-meals ) Please make this application well in advance of your child starting school.
Children who bring lunches will be accommodated together in a P1 classroom. For reasons of safety, drinks should be in PLASTIC containers.  Please do not give your child fizzy drinks to take to school.
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At lunch-time, both in the dinner hall and in the playground, children are supervised by the Supervisory Assistants.
A high code of conduct is expected from all
children in their relationship with the Ancillary Staff.

SCHOOL UNIFORM:
St. Patrick’s school uniform consists of a jade sweatshirt and a navy/white polo shirt for both boys and girls. Boys will wear navy trousers or jogging pants and girls will wear navy skirts or jogging pants. Girls are permitted to wear navy leggings.  Navy socks should be worn by both boys and girls.

We aim to further extend our classroom learning, outside in the playground and school grounds, ‘our outdoor classroom’. To facilitate this, at the beginning of the year, we will ask for each child to bring in a pair of wellies and an outdoor coat. (These items will remain in school - Please label them with your child’s name).
In the summer time, girls can wear a green/white checked summer dress.
School uniform is now available to buy locally from 
Desi’s, English Street, Armagh.

Please try and ensure that your child wears the proper school uniform each day i.e. no designer labels or branded sports wear. 
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It is essential to write your child’s name
clearly on all their personal belongings – 
coats, shoes, lunch boxes, school bag 
and plimsolls.

Plimsolls must be worn in the P.E. hall.   
We would strongly advise that P.1’s should avoid laced trainers or laced shoes. 
Shoes/plimsolls with velcro would be most suitable.

For safety reasons, we discourage the wearing of jewellery by children in school. 
Please note that children are not permitted to wear earrings of any kind during P.E. / Sporting activities and will be required to remove any earrings before participating.
COMMUNICATION WITH SCHOOL:
It is vitally important that good channels of communication are established and kept open between school and home at all times.
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We have a vibrant and versatile website : 

www.stpatrickspsarmagh.com
which provides parents with all relevant information in relation to the daily activities within school (eg. dinner menu, after-school clubs, school holidays etc…) and is also used as a medium to record and celebrate pupils’ learning, activities and successes. The school website link is available as a free download on Smart phones, through Schools NI.
We have our own school app, which can be downloaded from Apple app Store or Google Play Store. Search for ‘St. Patrick’s PS Armagh’ and download. This is the main method of day–to-day communication between school and home, where parents receive letters/ notes / messages.
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It is vital therefore that parents keep school informed of any change to their Contact Details, especially mobile telephone numbers.

Parents may contact the school at any time to inform school of pertinent information i.e. a child’s absence or to arrange an appointment with a teacher or Principal / Vice-Principal. 
Unfortunately, it is not possible for a parent to speak directly with a teacher during the course of a teaching day. An opportunity might present itself on collection of their child.

Similarly, at the end of a school day, a teacher might use this opportunity to speak informally with a child’s parent/guardian in relation to matters affecting their child. 
If, at any time, you have a query or concern in relation to your child’s wellbeing or education within our school, please ensure you make contact with your child’s teacher, in the first instance, either informally when dropping off or collecting them each day or; if it is of greater concern, through telephoning school and making an appointment through our school secretaries, Mrs Mc Cabe or Mrs Mullen.
BREAKFAST CLUB / FUN CLUB: for when school is operating as normal.
Our school operates both an early morning and after school club to primarily assist working parents. 

Our Breakfast Club operates each day from 7.45 – 8.45am;

Our Fun Club operates in hourly blocks from:

2.00pm – 4.00pm (P1-3 pupils);
3.00pm – 4.45pm (P4-7 pupils);

This facility is primarily intended as a resource for working parents and NOT a child minding service. Over the past number of years it has been highly oversubscribed and due to new Health & Safety regulations, numbers attending will have to be capped and applications prioritized in relation to need.
 STARTING SCHOOL:
By the time your child starts school they should be able to do certain things for themselves. These include washing their hands, putting their jumper on and taking it off, feeding themselves and using the toilet independently. 

It is important to remind your child to always flush the toilet after use and to wash their hands.
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Your child should be able to put on a coat, do and undo buttons and do up zips.

Your child should be able to use tissues independently.

It would be helpful if your child could recognize their name in print.

Please encourage your child to use the words – Please, Thank you and Excuse me
PASTORAL CARE:
A key aim of St. Patrick’s is to provide a secure and happy environment for your child, where they feel safe and secure and know exactly what to do, or who to go to if they have a worry or concern. The class teacher facilitates the development of each child in confidence and kindness.

Good discipline is essential in a learning environment. The school wishes to promote and reward good behaviour. Our school, in consultation with all stakeholders, has an agreed set of Positive Behaviour / Discipline Policy & Procedures with an accompanying discipline management structure (ref. School Discipline Policy). 
However, we acknowledge that parents are primarily responsible for the standards of behaviour set for their children.
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With this in mind, it is school policy to promote courtesy, good manners, respect for all, and consideration for others at all times.

The children are expected to have respect for adults, for the school buildings and for the property of others.

In the interests of the children, we would ask parents for their co-operation in the whole area of behaviour and discipline.

Our Pastoral Care policy incorporates Safeguarding and Child Protection Policy; Intimate Care Policy, Anti-Bullying Policy and Positive Behaviour Management, among others.
The school supports the principle that every child has the fundamental right to be safe from harm and entitled to proper care by those looking after their physical, emotional and spiritual well being.

There is a greater emphasis in the Revised Curriculum on Personal Development and Mutual Understanding. Through this, the children learn that they are all equally special and important.  They all have talents and their self worth is valued.

PUPIL ATTENDANCE: 

MISS SCHOOL – MISS OUT!

www.eani.org.uk/schools/miss-school-miss-out/
Pupil attendance is of paramount importance to a child’s educational development. All research indicates a direct link between a pupil’s level of attendance at school and their level of educational attainment.

The Department of Education has clear policy and guidelines governing pupil attendance at school.  As a school, we work closely with Education Welfare Services to ensure strategies are put in place to monitor pupil attendance rates.
If a child is absent from school, a note of explanation from the parent is required. If this is not received, parents will receive an Attendance Reply Form to complete and return. This documentation is necessary as it informs our attendance coding in the office. Your child’s attendance is recorded in 2 sessions – in the morning (up to lunch) and the other for their afternoon session. 
Only in exceptional circumstances and with written confirmation from parents, will children be allowed to leave school during school hours.

We encourage parents to try and make dental and medical appointments after school hours.

Parents are also advised that removing children during term time for family holidays will interrupt their educational progress and it is not approved by the Department of Education. Any such absence will subsequently be recorded - Unauthorised.
At all times, school will look to work closely with parents to deal sensitively with issues regarding pupil attendance.
 PUPIL HEALTH, SAFETY and HYGIENE:
We have been required to review our existing ‘Pupil Health, Safety & Wellbeing’ policies and procedures in light of Covid-19.

It will be of PARAMOUNT IMPORTANCE for parents and school to work together closely in monitoring pupil sickness. Where due to illness or sickness, it is necessary to keep children off school, please notify school on the first day of absence providing a reason for absence. 
Please do not send a sick child to school as this is unfair to the child, the teacher and other children in the class. This is important in relation to the child’s own recovery and to ensure other pupils/staff are not placed at risk of contracting illness.
If your child has a contagious infection, e.g. chicken pox, slap cheek, impetigo, etc. please contact your GP to clarify how long your child should be absent from school.
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In St. Patrick’s we are fortunate in having staff that are trained in both First Aid and HeartStart to cater for minor injuries and emergencies. 

If a child has any medical problems, please inform the school.

It is important that the school is aware of a child’s particular medical condition, especially in case of emergency, i.e. allergies, asthma, food intolerance allergies.
We have an agreed policy in relation to the Administration of Medication. In exceptional circumstances the class teacher may administer medicine providing the parent has contacted the school and permission, has been agreed with the Principal.
An unpleasant, but necessary word of caution on the problem of hair infestation, this arises from time to time and we would ask parents to be vigilant.  Your Health Centre will advise on treatment.
CHARITY:
Over the years St. Patrick’s has been renowned for its fund-raising and charity work. Each term a particular charity is nominated, either local or further afield.  Specific events are then organized to collect monies for the nominated charities and children are asked to donate towards these.
Through our own elected School Council, fundraising initiatives are organized for particular school days (e.g. non-uniform day) with the money raised going towards making improvements to different aspects of school life, as identified by the pupils themselves.
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AWARDS:
It has always been the aim of our school to develop a holistic approach to learning whereby children can develop socially, emotionally, physically and intellectually.

[image: image20.wmf]As part of this development, monthly awards are presented to individual children, for excellence, effort, improvement, behaviour and homework and ‘helping hands’ for caring and sharing.

Monthly awards for P.1’s will begin after their

initial settling in period.
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HOME-SCHOOL LINKS:
St. Patrick’s has a very strong commitment to Home School Links. Parents are kept informed through meetings and reports on their children’s progress. 
There will be a curriculum meeting in September/October to outline the specific approaches to teaching and learning in the Foundation Stage.
Other meetings will be arranged throughout the year when appropriate. 
Parents will be notified.

Individual ‘Settling in’ meetings will take place in late October. (provisional)
Individual Parent/Teacher Interviews for P1 ONLY will be organized for the end of January/start of February.

There will be a Literacy Meeting at the end of January/start of February.
Your child’s class teacher will inform you of times when they will be available to discuss your child’s progress.  Each parent is required to have at least one formal interview each year.

As mentioned earlier, our school website is a rich source of current information relating directly to you and your child.

From time to time, letters and handouts will be sent home with your child.  Please check your child’s school bag each day.
CLASS COMPOSITION:

Our school has sought to establish strong, reciprocal links with our pre-school providers. This allows us to schedule meetings with your child’s pre-school staff in advance of your child even starting their first day in Primary 1.

As you will appreciate, even with this invaluable link, your child is only starting out on their first steps in formal education. As this journey begins, our Foundation Stage teachers and staff begin the process of starting to build a pupil profile of each child that will continue throughout their primary school life and also into post-primary education.

As your child enters Primary 1, they have been allocated to a class within our school, where specific quantifiable criteria has been used (eg. age and gender). As your child progresses through each Key Stage within our school, specific inequalities or access to provision may be identified where, in the best interests of all pupils, a decision will be made to re-constitute the classes within a year group of pupils. 

It is school policy that this situation is assessed at the end of the Foundation Stage (P2) and Key Stage 1 (P4) or at any time where this action is evaluated to be in the interests of the most efficient and effective use of the school’s resources.

At this present time and in the present restrictive, financial climate schools now find themselves in, there might arise the need to re-structure classes where vertically grouped classes would be considered or where pupils within a year group would come together as part of a similar arrangement.

PARENTAL CONCERNS:
In St. Patrick’s the teachers have always valued their relationship with you, the parents. We like to think that this is a type of triangular situation, with the child the most important person, central to this partnership. The teachers want to work together ensuring the development of your child’s full potential.

If you have a particular concern, do not hesitate to contact us. In the first instance, you might want to make informal contact through your child’s teacher. If you consider the matter requires a more formal meeting, please telephone the school secretary on 028 3752 3773 to make an appointment. 
Teachers and the Principal are often tied up with meetings and courses after school, but we will endeavour to meet with you promptly.
We have an agreed Parental Complaints Policy which is available through the school and makes clear the procedure to be followed.
If you have a concern, the agreed protocol is simplified below:

1. SPEAK TO YOUR CHILD’S TEACHER;

2. ARRANGE TO SPEAK WITH THE PRINCIPAL / VICE-PRINCIPAL;

3. ARRANGE TO SPEAK TO ONE OF OUR SCHOOL SAFEGUARDING TEAM:
 (Mrs C. O’ Shea / Mrs N. Donnelly / Ms C. Agnew / Mr S. Mc Kinley)     
In most cases, through following this line of communication, any concerns or questions can be addressed or parents advised as to who best to seek advice from.
‘WE CARE, WE SHARE, WE LEARN’:

There are approximately five hundred boys and girls in St. Patrick’s.
As a Catholic School, our aim is to create an environment within which the children will experience the Christian way of life. We believe that every child is of equal worth and every person has something positive and unique to contribute. 
Our curriculum is designed to encourage children to become independent learners.  
As your child begins this new phase of their educational journey, we hope that their years with us prove to be educational, inspiring and adventurous!
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SOME PRACTICAL TIPS TO HELP YOU AND YOUR CHILD:


THE TRANSITION FROM PRESCHOOL TO PRIMARY SCHOOL:

“If you can provide a variety of interests, stimulating materials and the opportunity for your child to talk, listen, explore and investigate, then you will have gone a long way to laying sound foundations for your child’s future learning.”

Suggested Activities for You and Your Child:
We have listed these suggestions under six headings;
play, listening, talking, reading, writing and mathematics.

Play:

Play is children’s ‘work’.  Play helps children to gain confidence, to share with others, to talk, to discover what they can do in an informal and enjoyable way.

Children should have the opportunity to
· Participate in number rhymes and jingles.

· Experience imaginative play and role play, where they dress up and play the part of Mummy, Daddy, doctor, nurse, teacher etc. (A selection of old clothes is useful)

· Play with sand and water.

· Paint, using water paint and a large paintbrush. (old newspapers or unused wallpaper can be very useful).

Play with their favourite toys.
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Listening:

Encourage your children to listen to you and to carry out tasks regularly (daily if possible).  Such tasks might be tidying toys,
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Fetching things for you, completing activities suggested in this booklet, listening to or responding to a simple story, message or instruction.

The development of Listening skills is very important for your child.  When it is possible, always insist on him/her completing these tasks and activities.  In this way you can help him/her develop his/her concentration and gain confidence, both of which will be of great benefit to him/her later in school.
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Talking:

Encourage your child to talk and let him/her see how carefully you listen when he/she is talking.  Encourage your child to talk about himself/herself, others in the family, what he/she sees around him/her, in the home, at the shops, on journeys etc. 
Listen to your child as he/she talks about the pictures in his/her storybook, his/her drawings, about what he/she makes at play etc.  Always answer his/her questions no matter how trivial they may be.
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Reading is for enjoyment. 

So:
Read your child stories, which are repetitive and in which he/she can take part.

Say/ sing rhymes and jingles for him/her.  Make it fun!

Show your child how to handle books with care, how to hold a book and how to turn over pages.

Allow your child to search for similarities in pictures.  Let him/her follow stories through pictures.  Discuss and predict with your child what might happen next.

Do not set out to at this early stage to teach your child to ‘read’ but rather read to them and then ask them to retell you the story through looking at the pictures. 


Writing:

To be able to write clearly a child must have good control of hand/eye movements. These activities will help to develop this control. It is important that it is established at an early stage which hand is your child’s ‘dominant hand’ and ensure they use this hand when holding writing implements.

Activities to assist with writing development include: 

· Scribbling and drawing with crayons and thick pencils.

· Painting with a thick brush and water paint.

· Cutting pictures from old magazines or papers and sticking these on a page. (Provide round-end scissors).

· Building jigsaw pictures.
· Modelling with plasticine or play-dough.

Numeracy & Mathematics:

Your child can learn a lot about number, weight, shape, height etc. even before coming to school.

· Sorting, for colour, shape or size (for example, in the clothes basket, in the kitchen cupboard, in the toy-box etc.)
· Matching – things that go together (lids to saucepans, shoes in pairs, cups and saucers, knives and forks etc.)
· Counting the stairs going to bed, the pegs as the washing is being hung out; the chairs around the table; the places set for tea.
· Introduce words such as – big/little; long/short; more/less; heavy/light; etc.

You will be able to think of lots more activities, which will help your child to understand number better.

· You can help your child prepare in many ways.  Help him/her to become more independent.
· Let him/her try putting on, fastening and taking off his/her coat.
· Let him/her practice opening and closing his/her school bag.
· He/she should be able to look after himself/herself at the toilet.

If your child is anxious about something, reassure him/her that the teacher is always there to listen and help.

Personal Development Activities:

It is really helpful if your child has developed some level of independence, before starting primary school, in relation to their ability to:

· Put on/ take off their own coat;

· Recognise their own first name in print;

· Go to the toilet independently;

· Clean themselves and wash their hands appropriately;

We hope that both you and your child find these activities both enjoyable and worthwhile and we welcome all our new entrants.
After a very unprecedented and abrupt end to the normal school year in March 2020, we are acutely aware of the obvious heightened levels of nervousness and anxiety for both parents and pupils on a planned return to school. We are presently following all appropriate DE advice in making preparation for all our pupils in September with a clear focus on attending to any problems the extended absence from school may have caused.
Fundamentally, our priorities will be:

1. Welcoming pupils back to a safe and healthy learning environment;

2. Focusing on helping build children’s and parents’ confidence in re-connecting with school and school staff;
3. Using the information provided by pre-school providers to baseline children’s level of educational attainment and build from there;

4. Having FUN through learning with friends again.


‘We Care, We Share and We Learn.’


(TOGETHER)








Information Booklet for Parents





�





�














                   �





   �





                        �                                                     





�





�








21

